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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD 12
KENDALL VILLAGE CENTER - CIVIC PAVILION

8625 SW 124 Avenue, Miami
Wednesday, March 30, 2011 at 6:30 p.m.

ITEM

DOWNTOWN DADELAND RETAIL, LLC

Members of Council
(Present)

Jorge Luis Garciga, Chairman
Jose I. Valdes, Vice Chairman

Peggy Brodeur
Angela M. Vazquez
Elliott N. Zack

County Attorney's Office

Tom Robertson
Assistant County Attorney

Staff

Jorge Vital, Zoning Specialist
Earl Jones, Clerk
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I N D E X

COUNCIL MEMBERS

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: 3-4, 6-7, 10-12, 15, 19-21,
27, 31, 37, 40, 43-44, 48-49, 51, 53, 59-60,
62-66.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: 3, 7-10, 29-31, 42,
44-46, 50, 55, 57-59, 65-66.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: 3, 11, 29, 42-43, 50-57,
59-62, 65-66.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: 3, 9-11, 15, 19-21, 25,
30, 32, 36-37, 43, 45, 48-49, 57, 59, 62,
65-66.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: 3, 9-10, 25, 27-28, 51-52,
62-63, 66.

S T A F F

MR. JONES: 3-6, 65-66.

MR. VITAL: 7, 12, 29-30, 44-45, 55-57.

MR. ROBERTSON: 3, 11, 25, 61-62, 65.

ON BEHALF OF THE APPLICANT

MR. FERNANDEZ: 12-20, 26-27, 30-32, 37, 40-43,
46-48, 50-52, 54-56, 58-59, 61-62, 66.

MR. SHIMIZU: 53-54, 59.

SUPPORTERS
- -

OBJECTORS

MR. MOLDER: 21-29.

MR. DUNN: 31-37.

MR. HARRETT: 37-39.

MS. PINTO: 39.
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CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: All right, good

afternoon.

Are the County reporter, County

attorney present?

MR. ROBERTSON: Yes.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Ladies and

Gentlemen, this meeting of Community

Council 12 has come to order, March 30,

2011.

At this time, please stand for the

Pledge of Allegiance.

(Pledge of Allegiance).

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Staff, please call

the roll.

MR. JONES: Councilwoman Brodeur?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Present.

MR. JONES: Councilman Santana?

Vice Chairman Valdes?

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Present.

MR. JONES: Councilwoman Vazquez?

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Present.

MR. JONES: Councilman Zack?

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Present.

MR. JONES: Chairman Garciga?

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Present.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

4

MR. JONES: We have a quorum.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Those of you

present today, who wish to speak today,

must stand and the court reporter will

swear you in.

(Thereupon, all interested

individuals seeking to present testimony

in these proceedings were duly sworn to

tell the truth, the whole truth and

nothing but the truth, after which the

following transpired:)

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Those of you who

are lobbyists should have registered with

the Miami-Dade County Clerk of Board

Office prior to this meeting.

Once all witnesses have been sworn

in, the Introductory Statement must be

read into the record.

Staff, please read into the record

the Introductory Statement.

MR. JONES: "In accordance with the

Code of Miami-Dade County, all items to be

heard this evening have been legally

advertised in the newspaper, notices have

been mailed and the properties have been
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posted. Additional copies of the agenda

are available here at the meeting. Items

will be called up to be heard by agenda

number and name of applicant.

"The record of the hearing on each

application will include the records of

the Department of Planning & Zoning. All

these items are physically present this

evening, available to all interested

parties and available to the Members of

the Board, who examine items from the

record during the hearing. Parties have

the right of cross-examination.

"This statement, along with the fact

that all witnesses have been sworn, should

be included in any transcript of all or

any part of these proceedings. In

addition, the following departments have

representatives present here at the

meeting to address any questions: The

Department of Public Works, the Department

of Planning & Zoning, the County

Attorney's Office.

"All exhibits used in presentation

before the Board become part of the public
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record and will not be returned unless an

identical letter-size copy is submitted

for the file.

"Any person making impertinent or

slanderous remarks or who becomes

boisterous while addressing the Community

Zoning Appeals Board shall be barred from

further audience before the Community

Zoning Appeals Board by the presiding

officer unless permission to continue or

again address the Board be granted by the

majority vote of the Board members

present.

"The number of filed protests and

waivers on each application will be read

into the record at the time of hearing as

each application is read. Those items not

heard prior to the ending time for this

meeting will be deferred to the next

available zoning hearing meeting date for

this Board."

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Anyone present

this evening who wishes to defer, withdraw

an application, please come forward at

this time. State your name and address
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for the record.

None appearing.

When I call your item, please stand

up to the podium and state your name and

address clearly for the record. I will

then proceed to call those of you in

support of the application and then I will

call for objectors. Those of you here who

wish to speak will state your name and

address. For those of you speaking, I

would ask that you make your presentation

short and nonrepetitive since we're

limited on time.

Staff, call the first item.

MR. VITAL: Item A, Downtown Dadeland

Retail, LLC, application Number 1044, zero

objectors, zero waivers.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Through the

Chair, if I could, one second.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I want to

disclose that earlier today I received two

e-mails, which I will hand them to the

Chair for filing, to be made part of the

record and I also want to read them into
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the record.

At 12:56 p.m. today, I received an

e-mail from an Alberto Amador stating as

follows, subject, Downtown Dadeland

Retail, LLC, importance high: "As a

Kendall resident for 32 years, my

neighbors, family and friends not support

this application, because we believe that

the safety and security on Kendall Drive

is more important and do not want it to

look like a circus, Alberto Amador."

About the same time, actually at

12:40 p.m., I also received an e-mail from

an organization called Taxpayers Voters,

again on the subject of Downtown Dadeland

Retail, LLC, and it reads as follows: "We

are respectfully requesting that you do

not approve this application," unsigned.

Simply says Taxpayers and Voters,

Miami-Dade County, Florida.

I am disclosing this. And, for the

record, I want the record to reflect that

I did not solicit this e-mail, I did not

initiate the conversation. I did not

respond to the communications. Upon
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receiving both communications, I forwarded

them to staff. While I do not believe

that it is a basis for a recusal,

nonetheless, I want to go on the record as

having disclosed it.

And I also, through the Chair, would

like to ask anybody who is here, whether

they feel that my receipt of these e-mails

constitute basis for a recusal and have

them heard on that issue and give an

opportunity to voice their concerns, if

they have any such concerns.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Through the Chair,

before that takes place, some of us,

others of us have also received those

e-mails.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yeah, we've

all received it. I don't think any of us

are disqualified because we've equally --

I wish to also enter into the record that

I received the same communications as my

colleague, Mr. Valdes.

And you got it, Mr. Zack?

COUNCILMAN ZACK: And I received one

of the two e-mails, the one that said
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taxpayers voters.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: I received both of

them also and I did not open them, but I

did received both of them.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yeah. I don't

think, through the Chair, Mr. Chair, that

any of us ought to be disqualified because

someone sent us something.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: And I don't

think we should. I simply want to give

the audience -- the folks that are here

the opportunity to express their concerns,

if they have any concerns, because what I

don't want is that we forestall anybody

who feels it is an issue from speaking

here today and then it becomes an issue

later on.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yeah. I

feel -- as I said to the County Attorney,

Mr. Chair, I feel that the people acted

inappropriately, but I feel that they

don't know that they can't contact us, so

we should just --

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Well, Mr.

Robertson --
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COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Just to the --

No, I just wanted, for the record, unless

it's in my junk mail, which it might be, I

did not receive either one.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Okay.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Mr. Robertson, is

this going to be an issue? Would this be

an issue for appeal or whatnot?

MR. ROBERTSON: This is not an issue

with respect to this Board, a Jennings

type violation, which is what this would

be considered. If it's disclosed by the

appropriate Board member and is not acted

upon does not constitute reason for

disqualification.

In this situation, where you don't

control the incoming e-mails, there's

nothing you can do, but which is

appropriate, disclose it immediately and

provide it to the department, so that they

can have it as part of the record.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: All right. Then

let's go on with the item.

I would just like to say that if we

keep it, you know, brief, we've gone over
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this item before, and I think we spoke

about it quite a bit last time we went

over it and I think we can keep this one

brief.

MR. VITAL: If I may, through the

Chair, a minor correction. We have two

objections on file.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: We will call the

objectors also.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Thank you.

Mr. Chair, Members of the Board, my

name is Ben Fernandez, 200 South Biscayne

Boulevard, here on behalf of Downtown

Dadeland Retail, LLC. With me is our

project architect, Mr. Tadao Shimizu. And

we are here, as you noted, Mr. Garciga,

again before you, it's been some time,

because we needed to make sure that we had

the ability to request a modification to

the advertisement, if necessary.

Fortunately, that wasn't necessary.

What we have done is essentially

follow, I believe, what was Ms. Vazquez's

suggestion, but I think that there was

fair amount of concurrence between the



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

13

Board members, which was to do two things:

One is to, more importantly, reduce the

height of the sign or the banner and,

secondly, to reduce the size of the

banner, if that was at all possible to do.

And so Tadao went back to the drawing

board and revised the plan in order to

lower the mounting height of the banners

by one floor.

So, as you recall, previously you had

the banner on top or encroaching upon the

retail component of the center and then

above into two additional stories. And

what you have now is essentially a banner

that only encroaches into one story. It

is a reduction in height as well as a

reduction in size. The way that the

County estimates or calculates the copy

area of a sign is not really based on the

size of the descriptive material that you

and I would consider to be the sign.

Rather, they look at the entire mechanism

that is used to support the sign and all

of the mechanical instruments that are

required to attach the sign to the wall
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and then they sort of draw a line parallel

from the most extreme attachment apparatus

to the extent of that apparatus outward

from the building and then back down again

to the lower most extreme of the

mechanical apparatus.

And so what you have, in your

analysis, from the Department of Planning

& Zoning, is a description of the

reduction being from approximately 55.67

square feet to 51 square feet of copy

area. And that is correct. However, I

will add that that also reduces the height

from 19 feet eight inches to 17 feet 8

inches. And, more importantly, it reduces

the size of the signage, which previously

was approximately 46 square feet.

I think the best way that I can show

you this is by going straight to the

boards. This was the -- this was the

prior plan. This banner area that you see

in gray on this plan was approximately 46

square feet. The copy area went to the

extremes of the mechanism that holds the

sign and out to here and to here. So what
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staff calculates as being the copy area is

a larger area than the actual sign. And

what -- and that's the 56 square feet that

we had before. Now we have 51 square feet

in that area. However, the signage, the

banner area, which is in gray, which

previously was approximately 46 square

feet, that is now reduced to 42 square

feet. So we have a sign that is

approximately 42 square feet and we have a

reduction in height from that to this.

You can see the difference perhaps better

if I hold them this way.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: What is the

sign going to say on it?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, it will depend

on the retailer that uses the sign.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: On the

retailer. And that's just on the corner?

MR. FERNANDEZ: On the corner and

along the sides of the building. There

are seven buildings.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: There are

seven.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Ms. Brodeur, let's



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

16

try to keep the questions to the end.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Right, there's seven

buildings in the project. There are over

28 retail center spots or spaces within

the center and only approximately 45% of

those are presently leased or occupied.

So we hope that, as your Planning

Department recommendation indicates, that

this will increase the visibility of some

of these retail and neighborhood serving

spaces to the outside of the building.

This is a design that was very insular and

it really isn't -- the stores are really

not available to the naked eye from the

street. And it's also going to help guide

Metrorail patrons that are exiting at the

Dadeland south station that are looking

for some of these retailers that will help

guide them in a more efficient way.

So I think the public service that

this is going to provide is that it's

going to increase sufficiency. The

benefit to the local economy is that

hopefully it's going to bring more people

from the neighborhood to this area and
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that it's going to also guide cars on

Kendall Drive and Dadeland Boulevard to

the site in a more efficient manner.

That is really the gist of my

presentation. I will reiterate something

that I reiterated the last time or

iterated the first time. And, that is, if

you look at the size of this signage, in

relation to the total size of the facade

of the buildings on Kendall Drive, at 46

square feet, this is approximately .75% of

the wall area for the sign. Now, we're at

42 square feet, so we're even less than

that. And that is with respect to

building A.

With respect to building B, the wall

area is 8,895 square feet, so each banner

on that property would be only .62% of the

total facade area. So we think that

that's a relatively de minimis impact. We

recognize the fact that there are

residential units that are on the ground

or on the first floor that may see part of

this sign. And we would submit to you

that it will only be visible in a very
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peripheral way.

And we would also submit to you that

this is essentially a private matter

between the owners of the various

condominium units within Downtown

Dadeland.

I have enclosed in your materials

under number F, letter F, the excerpts

from the declaration of Downtown Dadeland

Condominium that describe two different

areas in those condominium documents that

describe the relative rights of the

commercial lot owners in relation to

signage and those provisions clearly

provide that the commercial lot owners

have the right to place signage on the

building, have unilateral right to do so.

And so we submit to you that our signage

package is the most sensitive to the

residential owners within the

condominiums, while still maintaining a

reasonable height that will provide

advance notice to traffic moving westbound

and eastbound on Kendall Drive and north

and south on Dadeland Boulevard.
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And with that, I'll close my comments

and turn it over to the Board for any

questions that you have. I would like to

reserve some time for rebuttal, if

necessary.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Thank you.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Just one

question, sir.

Can I ask now, through the Chair?

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Yes, Ms. Brodeur.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: What is your

percentage of occupancy that they're now

ownership?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Presently, my

understanding, it's between 45 and 50% --

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Okay. You

have between --

MR. FERNANDEZ: -- of the retail.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Is that retail

or commercial?

MR. FERNANDEZ: That's commercial

generally.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Commercial is

45 to 50%?
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MR. FERNANDEZ: Yes.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Of the seven

buildings, right? We're doing seven

buildings, right?

MR. FERNANDEZ: That's correct, as a

total.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: And what is

your percentage of occupancy of ownership

of the seven buildings?

MR. FERNANDEZ: You know, I can't

answer that question. Perhaps -- I know

that the attorney for the residential

condo is here.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: If any of you

came in late and want to speak, you have

to be sworn in, if you want to speak, just

to remind you guys.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: All right, thank

you for being brief.

Is there anyone in favor of the

application here present today that would

like to speak?

Are there any objectors to the

application, please come up, state your

name and your address, for the record.
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COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Madam, swear

in a couple more. They came in --

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Yes, I think

there's a gentleman that --

(Thereupon, the witness was duly

sworn).

MR. MOLDER: Good evening, Council

Members, my name is Jason Molder, Molder

Leal Group, P.A, 8201 Peters Road, Suite

1000, Plantation, Florida 33324.

I am counsel for Downtown Dadeland

Condominium Associations 1, 2, 3 and 4.

And here today we have some Board members

from buildings A, B. -- I'm sorry, 1, 2

and 4.

I'm going to try and be very brief,

because I know we've been through this

before and just touch upon some of the

points that Mr. Fernandez said, but I'd

like to reiterate something that I said

before, and that this is a home. I

understand there's commercial property at

the ground level, but this is a home. And

imagine yourself living in this home.

Now, my recollection of the last
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hearing is that the Board suggested to the

applicant, hey, come back with something

less intrusive, come back with something

that's not as big, for lack of a better

word.

What I'm hearing tonight is roughly

10% of the difference. We've gone from

19.8 feet to 17.8 feet.

I want to go through, just in

response to some of the comments. What I

heard last time was a comment that these

signs wouldn't be effective if they were

lowered, but now that's what we have. We

don't have a drastic reduction in size, we

have a lowering.

The comment that the stores are not

there to the naked eye. If you're driving

on Kendall Drive, the stores that are

along Kendall or right at the corner, you

can see them. Obviously you're not going

to see something all the way in the back,

but much like you wouldn't see a store in

a complex much like this, if you're not

with inside the community. And there are

other communities -- you know, you've got
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similar situations, I think, in Coconut

Grove, Sunset Place. So the stores are

visible, if you're driving down those

streets, at least I believe so.

Now, one of the comments that I want

to address, which I'm just very confused

by, is how do these banner signs bring

people to the area. TV commercial; you've

got me convinced. A big banner on a bus;

you've got me convinced. But you can't

see the banner until you're there. So how

does a banner sign bring people to the

area?

The total size of the sign I think

the term de minimis was use, .75 of the

total wall space. How about calculating

the sign to the resident or the residents

that live here?

That first level, where you've bought

a home and you want to look out your

window or you want to sell your home and

you have to contend with that? I don't

think that that would be considered de

minimis. I wouldn't consider it de

minimis, if that was my unit, or if I was
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looking to buy that unit or sell it. I

think it's somewhat -- I think saying that

you concede part of it is a little

incorrect. I think if you're on that

level, you're going to see all of it.

And I just want to address one more

item, and that is that the declaration

permits this, that this is I believe it

was said it's a private matter. This is

not a private matter. We would not be

here today if this was a private matter.

We are in a public forum right now. This

is a public matter. And the unit owners

who purchased had the right, not only to

know what was in the declaration, but

you've got to read the declaration in

light of the current law. The declaration

can't overrule what a code says or what a

statute says or an ordinance? Can it? I

don't believe it can.

So it's easy to say it's a private

matter, because the declaration permits

it, but if the declaration permitted

something that was otherwise not legally

permissible by Zoning Code or ordinance or
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state statute, I don't think you could

easily say, well, it's a private matter.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: All right,

let's -- you brought up a good point,

let's ask our attorney.

Sir, pay attention. Ask the attorney

what you're saying, because I think it's

very --

COUNCILMAN ZACK: What are you asking

him?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Well, he says

it's not a private matter and you're

asking questions about the code.

MR. ROBERTSON: Regardless of whether

or not they have a private right, they

also have a public right to come to this

Board. Whether or not there is a private

right contained in this document, they

still have the public right to be here,

and address this Board and present their

concerns.

MR. MOLDER: Yeah, I'm not saying

they don't have a private right under the

documents. I'm not really passing that

one way or another. We addressed that
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last time, I think, and I don't want to go

over that again, unless the Board wants me

to, but I'm going to conclude right now.

What I want to say, let me clarify.

Even if there is a private right, there is

a governing code or ordinance and that's

why we're here today. So it can't be done

unilaterally, as it's suggested. We're

not being given the courtesy of being

heard. We're here, because, at least my

understanding is, I don't think they can

do it without your permission.

And just to reiterate again, I don't

want to be repetitive, but just keep this

in mind, this is a home. It's a home.

It's above a commercial space, but it's

still a home. And I think the Board

members would probably be able to help you

on answering the question about

residential occupancy, ownership. And I

don't know the answer to that. I don't,

and I don't want to speculate, because I

may be wrong.

Thank you very much. Good evening.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: We'll leave time

at the end for rebuttal.

MR. FERNANDEZ: I was just going to

say, if the Board would like to hear on

some of the legal issues rebuttal at this

point, I'd be happy to address that. If

not, I can wait until the end.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: No, we'll leave it

till the end of the meeting, till the end

of --

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Through the Chair,

a question to Mr. Molder.

MR. MOLDER: Yes, sir.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: This discussion

about private, what I took the comments to

mean, were simply that when people

purchased these units and the condominium

documents provided that the owner of the

building could do this with the commercial

space, what I took it to mean is that he

was saying that people bought knowing,

with the understanding that they had these

rights, aside from obviously legally they

can't do it on their own, because it

requires a zoning change, but as between
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the motivation and the position between

the parties, the condominium seller and

the condominium purchaser, they purchased

knowing that this is something that could

happen.

MR. MOLDER: Right. And I don't

think I would dispute that, because if

it's in the declaration and the

declaration allows that, then, you know,

they take subject to what the rules are,

but I would also say that -- and, you

know, I can't speak for any of the

purchases, because I'm not them, but if

you're buying a unit in a building and you

don't see these signs and then you've

purchased and you're in economy, such as

the one we're in now and you may be trying

to sell, and now you're having these, for

lack of a better word, just thrust upon

you, I mean, you know, they're going to

drill these holders into the wall and have

this big banner sign up, I think that's

why we're here today, because it's not

allowed or at least the size of it is not

allowed, so they have to come to you for
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that kind of a variance. That's my

understanding.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Through the

Chair, I have one question.

One of the times it was deferred, it

was that so all of you could talk to each

other, work with each other, to see if

there was any sort of resolution. Was

there any sort of meeting between the two

sides? There was? Okay.

And there was disagreement, I take

it? Okay.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I have a

question of staff. As I understand it,

correct me if I'm wrong, the DKU core

signage regulations allow the projected

signs. The issue is, under the existing

regulations, they're limited to eight

square feet. So the issue is the increase

in the sign -- excuse me, the increase in

the size of the banner signs, not whether

they have the right to put them. Am I

correct on that?

MR. VITAL: Through the Chair, that

is correct.
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COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Would you

repeat that again, Mr. Valdes?

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: In other

words, as I read the existing DKU core

signage regulations, they are allowed as a

matter of right to have the banner signs.

The question becomes the size. The

existing regulations limit the size of the

banner signs to eight square feet. And

now they're requesting reduced actual size

of 42 square feet, so that's the issue.

But as I understand it, they're entitled

to those signs as a matter of right.

MR. VITAL: If I may, through the

Chair, if you look at handwritten page

Page 5, which are the four requests.

Aside from the size of the sign, you also

have the encroachment into the

right-of-way. So there's certain

restrictions, and that's what they're here

for.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Point of

clarification, if I may.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: The

cantilevered signs encroaching the
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residence.

MR. FERNANDEZ: That is something

that Public Works and Zoning, just there

was no meetings of the minds are. How can

you have a cantilevered sign and at the

same time require a zero foot setback? So

that's why you have no objection from

Public Works or Planning.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: All right, let's

continue.

MR. DUNN: Good evening, I'm Alan

Dunn, 7266 Southwest 88 Street, Number

723, Miami, Florida 33156. I'm -- I own

in two buildings, A and B, and we did

discuss this last time.

I'm going to just take the points

that are listed in the presentation

tonight. And what you said, sir, is

absolutely right: Eight square feet is

not a problem. We have signs out there

now of 8 square feet. That gives them the

right to put eight square feet signs --

eight square foot signs, excuse me. And,

good, we don't have a problem with that.

This is 42. It's listed in the
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presentation now as 55. That is five

times the size that's permitted here. We

didn't buy there with a five-time increase

in the sign. None of us did.

By the way, to answer your question,

ma'am, all the units are owned. It's 100%

owned.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Right. And

they're around 750, as I recall last time

you told me the value.

MR. DUNN: Yes, sir, they go up to

that level. The latest one I've seen is

in the 300's.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yes, 350 to

750.

MR. DUNN: Yes, ma'am, they go to

750. They used to. They don't right now.

And we don't want that as an issue either,

to devalue that property. That's not why

we bought there. We don't have a problem

with an eight foot square sign, but we do

have a problem with a 42 square foot sign.

That's not something you'd like on the

side of your house. We don't really want

it there.
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Now, the commercial properties there,

is Chili's, Lime, all have signs out that

look really nice. For some reason, people

find those places. If they want to

advertise, they can do it. I heard Mr.

Molder mention on a bus, but at the

Metrorail. They're on poles advertising

the units. They could put the signs there

and people would find them. Some reason

people find them. Word of mouth travels

quickly. If you like a movie, people will

tell you. If you don't, they tell you

also. You find this in a eating

restaurant. That's what we have.

Chili's, Lime and now Rocco's are

excellent representations of what we

should have there. And I just feel the

others that are not there anymore:

Bombay, the brothers that opened the

smoothy place, and God love them, they're

really nice guys, they just didn't make

it, and Start Moon, that didn't make it,

but it wasn't for the same reason. It

wasn't because of signs. These are big

outfits that come in and do a beautiful
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job. But 42 square feet is enormous.

That's a big, big sign.

Secondly, somebody on this Board

mentioned that the cantilever projecting

signs is an encroachment into the

right-of-way. It's not permitted. We

have traffic there on Friday, Saturday and

Sunday night that makes you want to go

down there and hose them down from the

noise and the walking in the street.

Somebody is going to get hurt. That is a

dangerous and unsafe thing to do. It

really is. And the first time that

happens, there's going to be litigation on

it. And I don't want to be involved in

that. I really don't. And I thought

about that thoroughly. I don't mind

people being in the streets, but I don't

want to put anything that is an

encroachment to any right-of-way. And

that's just totally not admitted.

Again, when people leave for work, I

think this lady mentioned, on Mondays and

comes home on Monday night, you don't

stick your neck around the corner to see a
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sign running down the street. If you do,

you're going to hit the person in front of

you on Kendall Drive and that's going to

cause a problem. So I just think that

should not be permitted at all. Eight

foot signs should be; not a problem.

Directional signs, with the height up

to 17 feet, now, it used to be 19, that's

four times greater than what this council,

commission has allowed. And they have

that. They can do that. And it's not --

they can put multiple ones.

And the last thing I'd like to

address is the logos -- actually, they

could put the signs on the commercial

properties. Why do they take the four or

seven buildings and do it? The commercial

properties are all down below. Put those

on down. And that way you won't have the

residents involved. And I don't think

anybody would object to that, but I hear

they want to put it on the residential,

'cause it's close to the street. That is

not why we bought.

And the reason I use the word "we,"
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is I'm president of A and B buildings,

there were three -- the other two

presidents couldn't be here tonight.

They're both out of town. One lives in

Nova Scotia and the other one is a medical

doctor, who's going to be gone for a

while, but I called every board member.

You had asked me last time why was it

me and Mr. Molder, and I thought about

that, so I canvassed everybody and there

was supposed to be a really good real

estate lady here who's on the board. And

she's probably looking for this place,

although I shouldn't say that, because

that makes her maybe not so good, but I'm

going to tease her a little bit, but

that's Joanne Roberts.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Ah, yes, I've

heard of her.

MR. DUNN: And my hope -- I don't see

her here, but at any rate, I called her a

couple of times and she thought she could

make it, but sometimes she's a little

late.

At any rate, folks, let them
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advertise at the Metrorail. Let them

advertise on a bus bench. We've got bus

benches everywhere in that place. That's

a great place to advertise, too. I read

the bus benches.

Other than that, I hope you do not

hurt us. That's the only thing. I'm not

trying to hurt Goldman Sachs either, but

Goldman Sachs isn't here tonight. We are

the residents. And I really hope you

listen to us and don't do this to us,

okay?

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Thank you.

Are there any questions from the

members of the Board?

Would you like to -- a rebuttal?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Very briefly.

To Mr. Molder's comments --

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: We had another

gentleman here.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Oh, I apologize.

I heard there was two objectors.

MR. HARRETT: Hi, good morning,

Anthony Harrett (phonetic), 7720 Southwest
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88 Street, B304, Building 2. I, again,

I'm an owner. I'm also a board member.

And I agree, I grew up in Coral Gables,

and if you all know Coral Gables, the

zoning laws in Coral Gables, you can't put

a sign bigger than this.

And I purposely, I wanted to buy

something in the Kendall area, and I like

Kendall Drive. And I -- like myself, I

didn't expect to buy a condominium, and

then all of a sudden retail space wants to

put a huge sign.

I don't have a problem putting a

sign. The sign is a regulation, the eight

foot -- eight square feet. And I don't

have a problem with them putting it inside

the window of the store.

If you all know the place, there's a

huge BrandsMart next door and the

BrandsMart brings a lot of business to the

area. So I think just the excuse that

they're giving us, it's going to give them

more visibility, I think you have the

visibility. And, like I said, we spent a

lot of money on these apartments. And
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it's our home, like they mentioned

earlier. And I just hope that you will

agree with the homeowners.

I appreciate your time. Thank you.

MS. PINTO: Good evening. My name is

Ada Pinto, Unit D, on behalf of the --

yes, 7285 Southwest 90 Street, on behalf

of the owners of Unit 4.

I disagree with the proposing signage

that the master is trying to install. And

I really suggest that they explore other

commercial areas or successful resident

and commercial areas, that they don't have

the type of signage that they are

proposing.

So I agree with my other members from

building B -- A and B, and I really hope

that they don't really install those

signage in the properties. They can do it

somewhere else. Like, you know, in Coral

Gables or Coconut Grove, they have banners

that they are installing in the electrical

poles, something like that, but not what

they are proposing.

Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Thank you.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Thank you.

Once again, to -- briefly to Mr.

Molder's comments, he mentioned that --

first of all, I just want to sort of step

back and remind the Board that this is a

condominium. And when you talk about the

exterior shell of a condominium, the

concept is or the law will tell you that

that is a shared ownership situation.

That is not either the residential owners

or the commercial owners that have

exclusive rights to the shell of the

condominium. Ownership rights, the

individual ownership rights, come once you

enter into the walls of the condominium.

So the fact that the signage happens to

encroach partially into what is above a

retail space doesn't necessarily mean that

it is inappropriate. What controls should

be the relative condominium documents, and

those documents that you have before you

clearly provide that in that area, that is

a shared ownership area, that the

commercial lot owners have a right to
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request and apply this type of signage.

To Mr. Molder's comments with respect

to the 10% reduction is insignificant, I

would ask you to also consider the fact

that we were previously encroaching into

three levels. Now we're encroaching into

two. That is a much greater percentage of

reduction in overall impact.

He also mentioned that there are

other shopping centers, such as this one,

that don't have this type of signage.

Well, I beg to differ. A large shopping

center in Miami-Dade County is entitled to

two 250 square foot pylon signs and a 40

square foot corner sign. This shopping

center has such a pylon sign that tells

you what is within it. The Dadeland

retail center does not have that type of

benefit.

And with respect to Mr. Dunn's

comments, as to the cantilevered signage

already being permitted under the downtown

regulations, I would submit to you that,

yes, a cantilevered sign is permitted.

However, the banner type of cantilevered



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

42

sign was not anticipated by the Code. And

part of the reason that the Planning

Department is recommending so strongly in

favor of this application is, in part,

because they recognize that the banner

type of cantilevered sign was not

anticipated and it was simply an

oversight. Any banner sign, particularly

for a building of this size, which is over

seven stories high, is going to require a

larger type of banner sign.

So with those comments, I would ask

you to support our application. We thank

you for allowing us the opportunity to

revisit our plan and revisit with staff.

We think we have an even stronger

application. And we would urge you to

approve it.

Thank you very much.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Through the

Chair, I have one --

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I will defer

to Ms. Vazquez.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Thank you.

You said earlier that the occupancy
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is 45% for the commercial area. Is that

-- are one and two completely occupied and

three, four, five, six and seven empty or

do you know the percentage? How that's

going?

MR. FERNANDEZ: I do. I can give you

the actual map that may help you. I can

pass this around. Pictures paint a

thousand words, a large map. It shows

what is occupied and what's not, which

building is occupied. Chili's is

occupied. The new restaurant is occupied.

I apologize. I don't have

additional copies of that.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Well, we can

pass it around. It's all right.

MR. FERNANDEZ: But you can pass it

around. And you can see -- actually, I

do. I do have it.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: It's got to go

through staff.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Sure. It's a little

more difficult to read, but you can see

them all.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: All right, do we

have anymore -- anymore questions?

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I have a

question of staff and maybe Mr. Fernandez.

On the one hand, staff is saying it

has consistently recommended denial -- I'm

sorry. In their recommendation, staff

indicates that although they have

consistently recommended denials of any

applications seeking deviations from the

Code signage regulations, on the other

hand, it notes that the subject site was

previously approved for variation --

variances, excuse me, to the signage

regulations on more than one occasion and,

as such, such approval will not create a

precedence.

What were the prior applications that

were granted with regard to the signage,

so that we would not be creating a

precedent in granting this application, if

that's the will of the Board?

MR. VITAL: Through the Chair, if you

look at the first page of your kit, you

have the history of the property. And in
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1968, you have a variance of sign

regulations.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Yeah, but it

doesn't tell me what --

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: That wasn't

built, though. It was the Cadillac place.

MR. VITAL: Correct. We're talking

about property --

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: No, we're

talking about since it's been built, what

are the variations. Let's be consistent,

apples with apples.

MR. VITAL: Once again, through the

Chair, I mean, staff recommends approval

of this application, because we think it's

a unique property. The type of signs that

they're proposing, we don't think there's

an intrusion to the area. Actually, we

agree with the applicant's representative,

that it's going to probably bring more

business into the area.

And, once again, I understand your

point, that the previous approvals for

signage was back in the 60's and 70's,

however, it was still the same.
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VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: What I'm

trying to get at -- I mean, 'cause staff

is saying two things: Number 1, the

property is unique, therefore, because it

is unique, you should make an exception,

approve it as a non-use variance. I

understand that argument. It also says

that we wouldn't be creating a precedent,

because there were similar applications.

Assuming those were the two bases upon

which staff is recommending approval, what

I'm trying to get at, and it really

dovetails my prior question and Ms.

Brodeur's question is, I don't see that

any applications for signage variances

have been granted since the project was

built.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Mr. Valdes, if I may

help to --

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: And, again,

the question -- I threw out the question

to both Mr. Fernandez and staff.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Thank you. If I may

try to bring some additional light to the

application. We did also represent Mr.
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Williamson, when he was the owner of this

property, before he moved his dealership

over to U.S.1.

I think that the prior approvals,

what staff is alluding to, is the fact

that approvals run with the land. And so

whether it's this project or another

project, the fact that a signage variance

has been approved for this property is

significant. And the reason that, in

part, these types of variances have been

approved historically is because of the

fact that these are very deep parcels off

of Kendall Drive into the U.S.1, Metrorail

and transportation corridor. And there is

an inherent inability to announce your

project to the major amount of traffic,

which has historically been on Kendall

Drive. That's changing a little bit with

Dadeland Boulevard, we hope, but I think

that that has been the challenge to both

this site, as well as the container store

site, which is now the Walmart site to the

east.

THE AUDIENCE: BrandsMart.
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MR. FERNANDEZ: BrandsMart. I'm

sorry, BrandsMart.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Any other

questions?

THE AUDIENCE: Can I --

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: We've already gone

through the public portion. We're going

to close the public portion and we're

going to discuss it amongst ourselves.

Does anybody have any comments?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Well, the only

observation I have is that, if we look at

it from the Williamson point of view,

you're looking at it totally commercial

one-story building that was done or

two-story building in '68. So one time it

was denied. Another time it was approved.

So it can go either way. Same thing with

the Chevy place: One time approved, one

time denied, but they're 100% commercial

and they're on the highway or Southwest

88, whichever the issue.

You have a more complicated situation

here, where you have the involvement of

homeownership, even though it's interior
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homeownership and not exterior

homeownership. And I feel, from my point

of view, that if I were living in that

place, I wouldn't like anything that was

much larger than -- I just look at it

from, well, my point of view. You know,

I'm in there, and how would I feel about

if somebody wanted to do it?

And another thing I observed, Mr.

Pies, Pies restaurant, who we throw around

all the time, is never here.

And another point I wish to

reiterate, I think I brought it up before,

is that people who have commercial

businesses do advertising, do bus benches,

do things. They don't do signage of

cantilever on residential buildings. It's

just not done, because those people up

there are going to be their customers,

too. So that's an irritant.

In my opinion, I feel that we should

deny the application.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Thank you, Ms.

Brodeur.

Any other comments?
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VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I have a

question, Ms. Brodeur. Are you talking

about all four items or one of the four

items? Because there's four separate

requests.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Just from

staff, the gentleman, Mr. Hernandez (sic),

and I probably asked this before, it's the

first thing that goes is the memory. The

reason it can't come from the center up

over Kendall Drive is because that's not

allowed either? Is that harder or --

these are all on corners of the building

blocking balconies. Kendall runs parallel

to the end of the building. It would seem

to me that something coming perpendicular

like maybe the middle, just as high, would

be more visible there from Kendall than

something that is caddy corner towards the

middle.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well --

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: And it would

affect no one's balcony. And, you know, I

mean, everybody's side window, but only

the first floor. I'm just wondering what
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the legal or zoning issues would be with

putting them there instead.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, they've tried

-- we've tried to space them as much as

possible from the windows. So that my

understanding is that if you place them

closer to the center, you will have a

greater impact on the windows. Here,

you're really not impacting -- you know,

the balcony is spaced from the corner.

It's not right at the corner. So we're

actually keeping it away from the balcony

and increasing the amount of peripheral

vision.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: But that's not

even the right one. It's this one that

you're describing.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Right. It's

the one on the left.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, the location

doesn't change, only the height and the

size. Yes, you're correct, it's this one.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Through the Chair,

question for Mr. Fernandez.

Can you tell us how many units -- the
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views of how many units are affected by

these signs? I know it's two floors

instead of three floors, but my question

is how many units?

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: It would be

four times seven: 28, right?

MR. FERNANDEZ: It's about 14.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: What?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Because there's two

signs at the corners and there are seven

buildings. So there would be one unit in

that corner. Back again to the correct --

let's show the right -- let's show this

one. Let's not show that one anymore,

because it's only the one unit at the

corner. Both sides are there. There are

seven buildings, so -- and we have 14

corners. So there would be 7 units -- 14

units.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: As a follow-up, as

to those 14 units, can we tell how much

their view will be blocked? Do we know

that?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, Tadao, do you

want to take a stab at that.
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MR. SHIMIZU: It depends, because,

you know, some units have balconies in the

corner, some don't.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Please state your

name and your address.

MR. SHIMIZU: Oh, sorry. Tadao

Shimizu. I'm from Ad, Inc. I'm the

project manager for this particular

project. 2 South Biscayne Boulevard,

Suite 1768, Miami, Florida 33131.

It depends on which building and

which corner location. Some of the units

do have balconies, and that's really the

point of contention, but some don't.

Along Dadeland Boulevard, most of those

corner units don't have balconies and

they're really just windows. And, you

know, again, the only way those residents

would be able to see the banners is if

they actually opened the windows and stuck

their head out. So it varies. It depends

on which building and which unit.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Through the

Chair, on our Page 29, the enlarged site

plan, and maybe I misunderstood, it seems
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like building A has six of them, building

B has six of them. Or am I reading this

wrong? Building C has three, Building D

has four, Building E two, Building F four,

Building G two.

MR. FERNANDEZ: That's correct.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: So that's more

than 14.

MR. SHIMIZU: But those are one unit,

one unit per corner. That's one unit.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Right.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: So the units

are the complete corner, not half. Not

half and half.

MR. FERNANDEZ: That's correct.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Through the

Chair, I'm just curious, looking at Page

29, why are there absolutely none of them

on 90th Way, if we're trying to attract

people, and that's where Metrorail runs

through and there's a street sitting

there, just out of curiosity, if that's

the logic for putting them up.

MR. FERNANDEZ: I can explain that.

Because there is a provision in the County
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Code that is outside of the zoning

ordinance. It's in the Miami-Dade County

Code. And it prohibits certain types of

signage within a certain proximity of the

Metrorail right-of-way, as well as the

major highway rights-of-ways. There are

exceptions. And one of those exceptions

is if the signage is not visible from the

right-of-way. So those signs had to be

moved, because they would have been

visible from the actual train as you're

riding on it. The other signage is going

to be visible once you're off the train,

off at the platform, you can see the sign

on the building, but you're not supposed

to put in new signs that are visible from

the train.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Through the

Chair, I have two -- I'm sorry.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: One last one.

Through the Chair, I guess for Planning,

when we notice these meetings, everyone

who are in these buildings are noticed.

Yes? Is that correct?

MR. VITAL: Through the Chair, the
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property owners are noticed. So if you

have renters, it will be the

responsibility of the property owner to

let the renters know.

THE AUDIENCE: We were not noticed.

I'm an owner.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Through the

Chair, so basically Chili's and Men's

Warehouse and all the rest of them own, so

it would be the responsibility of Goldman

Sachs to let them know that we're being

heard here?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, it's actually

we pay a fee to the County and the

Planning Department takes it upon itself

to notify all of the owners. So that

notice was sent by your own department.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: So Chili's,

Men's Warehouse, Rocco's, Panera --

THE AUDIENCE: Panera Bread.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: All these

businesses were also noticed that they

were -- this was going on here?

MR. VITAL: Through the Chair, 1,024

notices went out to the property owners
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within that --

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Including

commercial? Everybody?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yeah. That's

a tenant, right? The tenant is not a

property owner. He's a lessee, right?

MR. VITAL: Property owners.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Through the

Chair, I have a question of Mr. Fernandez

and Mr. Hernandez.

From the standpoint of your

department, they don't have any issue with

the cantilevered signs encroaching into

the right-a-way.

I'm directing my question to Armando

Hernandez.

MR. HERNANDEZ: As far as we're

concerned, no, we don't have any

objections to those signs.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: And then my

question to Mr. Fernandez. If we were to

grant two, three and four, 'cause I think

Item 1 is what refers to the banner signs,

that wouldn't preclude you from coming

back later on if you felt that the other
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signage didn't do the job, of coming back

and asking us for the banner signs down

the road, would it?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Well, the other two,

three and four requests really only deal

with very minor directional signage and

logos. So they really would not address

the economic plight of the current tenants

and to be tenants at all. So it really --

I would submit to you that if we only had

two, three and four approved, we wouldn't

do it.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: No, the reason

I'm asking is, because, for example, the

cantilever projecting signs have the names

of the businesses on it. The Request

Number 4 is directional signs, but also

with logos indicating the businesses,

right?

MR. FERNANDEZ: No, it's not the

businesses. It's a very attractive --

Tadao, can you show the downtown logo?

It's the name of the actual project, DK --

like the big Dadeland letter that is on

the monolith.
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VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: I've seen it

at some point of example of those signs.

MR. SHIMIZU: It's this logo.

MR. FERNANDEZ: We did have it prior

meeting. It is very similar to Dadeland.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Okay. So it's

just the logo. (Indicating).

MR. FERNANDEZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: So that

doesn't -- yeah, that doesn't -- that

doesn't do anything.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Do we have any

other questions?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: One thing I

just wanted to -- I didn't say this would

be precedent setting, so let's mention

that word. We're setting a precedent. So

that wasn't brought out. That's

important.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Before we vote,

you know, I have a couple of comments.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: No, I have

comments. I thought we weren't closed

yet. You want comments now?

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Well, yeah, we'll
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close the meeting now and have the

comments.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: I agree with

my co-councilwoman. I spent 11 years in

retail and I'm also a realtor. And I

don't -- I don't -- I don't think this is

going to help. I think the residents have

a point, that there's a huge difference

between eight feet and 50 some odd feet.

I note that the street, Dadeland

Boulevard, which I go on pretty often, no

one has rented. And that's very visible.

I mean, that's right on a street. It

seems to me that the place that has -- the

side that has the most rent is the

BrandsMart site, where you have at least

all of A and part of C there.

I also think it's a bad precedent. I

believe having been a manager in retail,

if anybody told me I'd get a bigger sign

out, I'd come. I mean, I would think, at

least, if not the owners, the managers of

Chili's, (inaudible), Children's Place,

Men's Warehouse, someone, someone

somewhere would have come to support them.
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I think, you know, the residents have

100% occupancy.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Ms. Vazquez.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: The commercial

is 45.

MR. FERNANDEZ: We do have those

letters of support.

MR. ROBERTSON: Excuse me, Mr.

Fernandez, the Board has closed. There

was not a question made to you.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Okay. Sorry, I was

just pointing out.

MR. ROBERTSON: I understand. They

are comments and they are not rebuttable

comments.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Thank you.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: That's why I

was asking, can you come out this way,

because I really think that perpendicular

is where you can see it from Dadeland. I

drive up and down Kendall all the way.

And I still do not believe that a sign all

the way down at the end of a street is

going to be visible, even if it's 53 feet,

because they're all parallel at the same
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time. And I think we would be setting a

precedent, punishing the residents and not

establishing what the owner would like to

do, which is to increase business.

MR. FERNANDEZ: But it is

perpendicular.

MR. ROBERTSON: Mr. Fernandez,

perhaps you should have a seat.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Sit down.

MR. ROBERTSON: Mr. Fernandez,

perhaps you should have a seat, unless

there's a question asked.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Sure.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: That's all.

That's my point, my point for now. And,

actually, we could get a variance, it

would be for Metrorail, if anything.

Hopefully help that way.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Mr. Zack.

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Thank you, Mr.

Chair.

Just for clarification, I know I'm

usually very concerned with precedent, but

the more I think about this, in this

particular case, I'm not so concerned
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about it and I'll tell you why and I think

this entered into the department's

recommendation as well.

This is kind of a unique property in

a unique situation. And, remember, for it

to be precedent, it has to be comparable.

If it's differentiated, it's not really

precedent. And I think that because this

is unique, that's probably not going to be

a real issue for us.

On the other side of the coin, I do

agree with some of the concerns that have

been expressed by a number of people.

And, that is, Number 1, the imposition

upon the homeowners, and, Number 2, the

effectiveness of these signs if they were

permitted. And I have some real

reservations about that as well.

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: Any other

comments?

Well, I'm going to comment on this.

And, you know, this is a public forum that

we come together here and we really try to

work with both sides. And as last time,

we tried to work with, you know, those
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comments that you brought up and we tried

to work with the architect and the

applicant. And I think that they came

back and they worked with both of us with

what they asked us. What we asked of

them; they did, you know. I think that

it's beneficial to Downtown Dadeland, you

know, having more retail and having this

place grow.

We know that right now it's been a

failure, and it's kind of sad, but I would

like to see this become Coral Gables, like

you talked about, you know, Miracle Mile,

that strip down there and it would be

beautiful to live there. What would

happen to your property value if that

happens, you know?

So I think that this is an attempt by

the applicant to try to, you know, create

that atmosphere. Obviously this has gone

through the architects and through

professionals that have looked at various

ways to bring in people. And this was

their best solution. Whether or not it

works, I don't know. I'm not a
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professional in that field of advertising.

But I think that we have worked with

both sides of this application to come to

an agreement and I think that they have

come to that agreement. So I will be

supporting this application today.

Thank you.

Anybody else want to speak?

Call the roll.

MR. ROBERTSON: There is no motion on

the floor.

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: I make a

motion that we deny the applicant.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Through the

Chair, with or without prejudice.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: I second.

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: With or

without prejudice?

COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Without

prejudice.

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Without

prejudice, second.

MR. JONES: Motion to deny the

application without prejudice.

Councilwoman Brodeur?
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COUNCILWOMAN BRODEUR: Yes.

MR. JONES: Vice Chairman Valdes?

VICE CHAIRMAN VALDES: Yes.

MR. JONES: Councilwoman Vazquez?

COUNCILWOMAN VAZQUEZ: Yes.

MR. JONES: Councilman Zack?

COUNCILMAN ZACK: Yes.

MR. JONES: Chairman Garciga?

CHAIRMAN GARCIGA: No.

MR. JONES: The application has been

denied by a four to one vote.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Thank you.

(Thereupon, at 7:34 p.m., the hearing

was concluded).
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